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Sudbury Saturday Night Express 
2012 NFR Convention Summary 

By Trevor Ross 
 

The Sudbury Saturday Night Express Convention was a 

great success! Thanks to everyone who joined us for an 

exciting weekend. Registrations were slow coming, but in 

the end there were just under 100 registered attendees. 

Registration opened on Friday afternoon and attendees 

gathered in the Raffle Room for a meet-and-greet while 

waiting for the clinics to start. For many individuals it was 

a chance to catch up with friends in the NFR ï many of 

whom we have not seen since the last convention.  

 

Next up on the schedule were the clinics. A total of 12 

great clinics were presented on Friday night during four, 

one hour time slots. There were plenty of subjects to 

interest all parties. The full clinic list is available on the 

convention website (see details at the end of this article). 

In addition to the clinic schedule, Clark Kooning, MMR 

led a hands on workshop on how to build a cattle ramp out 

of styrene. Saturday morning started off with a 

continuation of the clinic program. Another twelve clinic 

sessions gave everyone a chance to attend the clinics they 

wanted to take in. The convention committee would like to 

extend our thanks to all the individuals who volunteered to 

give a clinic during the convention. 

 

 

 

All photos by Trevor Ross except where noted. 
Continued on page 8 



Page 2ðThe NFR Frontier FlimsyðJune 2012 

The Niagara Frontier Region 

NMRA  

Frontier Flimsy 

June 2012 

Volume 58 Number 2 

Stanley Conley, Editor 

2194 Valley Drive 

Ottawa, ON K1G 2P8 

 

 

The Frontier Flimsy  is published four times 

annually by the Niagara Frontier Region of 

the National Model Railroad Association, Inc. 

and is distributed on the web at www.nfr-

nmra.org or by mail to NFR subscribers. 

 

The Frontier Flimsy is available by 

subscription for NMRA members in good 

standing. The annual rate for a downloadable, 

colour PDF is currently $10.00, a black and 

white printed version delivered by standard 

mail is $12.00.  All rates are assessed in the 

currency of your residence. Send fees as 

cheque or money order, to the NFR Registrar. 

 

Material for publication is welcome. Send 

articles, coming events, notices, etc. to the 

editor. Materials including photographs may 

be submitted by e-mail. Materials will be 

credited at the time of publication and will be 

returned if requested. Articles appearing in the 

Frontier Flimsy may be reprinted in other non-

profit publications providing that credit is 

given to the author and the Flimsy. 

 

Advertising is accepted in the flimsy; please 

see the region web site for information and 

rates. 

 

Opinions expressed in the Frontier Flimsy are 

those of the writer and do not necessarily 

reflect those of the NMRA, the Region, its 

officers, or other contributors to the Frontier 

Flimsy. 

 

Special thanks to Diane Dodds for 

proofreading and nitpicking.  

 

Printing and postal distribution is coordinated 

by Richard Sparrow.  
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Niagara Frontier Region Executive Reports 
 

President 

Richard Hatton 
 

Sudbury Saturday Night Express - and what a 

convention it was, even though Stompôin Tom did 

not show, a good time was had by all with a variety 

of events, clinics and letôs not forget the layouts. I 

would like to thank the Sudbury convention team 

for all their hard work. 

 

We held the AGM on Sunday morning and it was 

well attended, thanks to all for coming. We covered 

a couple of issues that were discussed and voted on 

so I will pass the results to you. 

 

First the change to the Flimsy; beginning with the 

September issue of the Flimsy it will be FREE to all 

on the NFR website.  This should encourage more 

participation in sending articles and events as the 

site will be current and help get your event out to 

the world. All back issues are available on the site 

as well. Life members will still have the hard copy 

sent to them unless they email Richard Sparrow and 

request it not be sent.  Anyone wishing to have hard 

copies will pay for the service, with the cost 

adjusted annually, currently $12.00 a year. 

 

Changes in the Convention Handbook.  

 

Only one change here and that is to have the 

convention rotate through the divisions and as hosts, 

will be responsible for the event in their specified 

year. We hope to have the schedule in the 

September Flimsy in order to get everything rolling. 

The 2013 will be in the COD details in the 

September Flimsy. So get your volunteers hat on 

and be ready to help at the convention in your 

division. It was also decided that the region will 

provide help to divisions that need it. We are 

working on what is the best way to support the 

divisions. I will publish details as they become 

available. 

 

Keep your suggestions coming ! 

 

It is with great regret that I announce that Bill Estes 

has had to resign as American Vice President and 

with draw from the NMRA for health reasons. As 

many of you know that Bill has always been a 

positive influence whenever you talked to him as 

well as a long time supporter of the NMRA. We 

wish him nothing but the best in his future. 

 

Thanks for your time. Have a great summer, donôt 

forget to check back in September but no itôs time 

to fire up the BBQ and see what damage I can 

cause. 
 

American Vice President 

Open 

 

Canadian Vice President 

Clark Kooning  

Well we had our first regional convention in almost 

3 years up in Sudbury a few weeks ago é and it 

was great! The members of the OND did a great job 

on putting on a fun convention. If you missed it, 

well you missed great layouts, great rail fanning, 

super clinics and fantastic hospitality. To all the 

members who help put it on é a big thank-you 

from me personally and on behalf of the 

membership for a job well done! 

After a bit of lull in the activity within our region I 

think the Sudbury convention was a great way to 

get us started back on track. The business meeting 

was an example of that; we had shared information 

and looked at many items all in an effort to keep the 

momentum moving forward.  The big area of 

concern for me is the GTA é or the Toronto area, 

we need to encourage our members living in that 

area to actively participate. In the upcoming fall I 

am going to try to visit as many of the clubs as 

possible and ask them for their support in 

energizing the COD or Central Ontario Division.  If 

you are in a club in the area of Toronto let me know 

your meeting dates for the fall so I can come out 

and meet with your club in order to get this moving. 
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To the SLD members in the Ottawa area, wow you 

guys are doing a great job in the division. What a 

terrific new train show you guys have got going 

with Ottawa Train Expo, another job well done!! 

Have a safe and happy summer and we will look 

forward to the fall and the beginning of a new 

modeling season and a renewal of the NFR. 

 
 

 

Niagara Frontier Region Division Reports 
 

Allegheny Highlands Division  

Inactive 

 

Central Ontario Division  

Superintendent Richard Hatton 

 

Hi everyone, June already and summer is here. I 

would like to thank everyone that has sent me 

requests of what they would like to see done in the 

COD. Keep them coming. I will be sending an 

email to all the members I can in the COD letting 

everyone know what has been requested and what 

needs to be done to make this happen. I am looking 

forward to your continued support. Have a great 

summer and check here in the fall. 

 

International Division  

Superintendent Richard Sparrow 
 

The museum in Dundas, Ontario was the site of our 

Spring I.D. Meet on March 10, 2012.  There were 

about 25 attendees.  

 

A slide show clinic was presented by Bob Rivers on 

ñThe History of Switchersò. The amount of research 

Bob has done to put this presentation together is 

incredible. There were photos of the very earliest 

switchers which must be rarities indeed ï the photos 

that is. 

 

George Ziemer, our Division Assistant 

Superintendent presented the second clinic entitled 

ñExcavating, Landscaping and Stocking a Pondò. 

George included full details of the planning and 

construction, including a couple of areas where 

changes had to be made along the way. The photos 

George took for the clinic were superb, and showed 

all the detail anyone would need to be able to build 

their own pond. 

 

The popular choice contest received several entrees, 

and there was a high ñvoter turnoutò.   Steve 

Juranics of Cambridge won first prize of $25 with a 

very detailed HO structure entry. Barry Kelly of 

Hamilton won the second prize of $15 with an 

excellent HO TH&B caboose, and third prize of $10 

was won by one of our regular attendees from the 

US, Matt Bierl of Williamsville NY with a well 

detailed HO structure. 

 

After the prizes were awarded, and door prizes 

drawn, the meeting adjourned for members to take 

lunch, and then visit the three local layouts that had 

been kindly opened by their owners for the 

occasion. Big thanks go to Bob & Nan Rivers, John 

Jukes, and David Lee. All three layouts were well 

attended and I am sure everyone took away ideas to 

put into action on their own layouts, or plans 

thereof. 

 

Our next meet will be a rail-fanning meet being 

held at Bayview Junction in Burlington, Ontario on 

Saturday, June 16 from 9 ótill noon. This is a fairly 

busy junction, and we expect good traffic. Trains 

from CP, CN, Via and GO Transit can all be spotted 

at this location. We will meet at Laking Garden, and 

later on will have lunch at the Mandarin Restaurant 

in Burlington. If you are reading this before June 

16, come and join us. There is a map showing the 

location on the flier further along in this newsletter.  

 

Our next rail-fanning meeting will take place in the 

US. Details are being worked on now. 

 

Plans are just about complete for our fall meet 

taking place on October 20
th
, 2012 at the New 

Street Library in Burlington, Ontario. There will be 
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clinics and a swap table in the morning, followed by 

open layouts to visit in the afternoon. Cash prizes 

for a popular choice contest and door prizes will be 

available.  See the flier later in this newsletter for 

full details.  

 

Following the example of Superintendent Ron 

Newby, and the other good volunteers of the St. 

Lawrence Division, we are planning a beginner 

meet in January 2013.  This will not be quite as 

ambitious as that of the SLD, but we are hopeful 

that it will introduce the possibilities of model 

railroading to a group of people who may be 

interested enough to buy a Christmas train set, but 

know very little about its potential for expansion 

into a lifetime hobby.  The one-day meeting will 

introduce attendees to the scales, gauges, control 

systems etc. of model railroading, and include 

several demonstrations of the basic skills required 

to build a first layout.  

  

We will need lots of volunteers to help make this 

day a success, and bring more people, including 

young people into the hobby, and into the NMRA. 

If there is any IDôers reading this, willing to help 

out, please contact any of the ID executive listed on 

our website at: http://nfr-nmra.org/id. 

 

As always, we welcome any questions, comments 

or suggestions that you may have for the ID. E/mail 

links for all the Executive members are on our 

website shown above, and my phone number is on 

the masthead of this newsletter. 

 

Play safe! 

 

 Lakeshores Division 

Superintendent Raymond Howard 

The Lakeshores Division held their Spring Meet at 

the Methodist Church in Victor, New York on April 

14
th
.  The meet was well attended with about 40 

members and guests in attendance.  

The morning session had 3 great clinics, Sam 

Ferrara gave an interesting talk on old railroad 

lanterns and collecting RR lanterns. Many different 

types were displayed.   Dick Senges also handed out 

some info regarding modeling RR lanterns in 1:87 

scale. Ray Howard gave a detailed presentation on 

how he installs Tortoise switch machines.  Ray 

explained in detail how to install Tortoises (or is 

that Torti) using complex linkage in tight situations. 

Joel Richter gave a Power Point presentation on 

ñThe Railroads of Victor, New Yorkò showing the 

old RRs that were in Victor, New York as early as 

1840.   Many of the old RR landmarks are still in 

Victor.  The LSD folks toured some of these 

landmarks in the afternoon.  

Many of those attending won door prizes consisting 

of varied RR items including a locomotive. In 

addition there was a nice 1907 tall style Dietz Vesta 

New York Central RR lantern with a red cast 

N.Y.C.R.R. globe auctioned and won by Ray 

Howard.  Also, five NMRA Rail Passes were won 

by guests.  

 

The meet featured a ñModelers Choiceò model 

contest and a photo contest.  Winners of the Model 

contest were: Joe Cordaro first and second place, 

Bob Kaufman and Bob Thon third place tie.  The 

photo contest winners were:  Dick Senges, first 

place, Bob Thon second and third places. 

 

Harold Russell, MMR presented Richard Senges his 

Master Builder Cars AP Certificate.   He will be 

presented his Master Model Railroader Certificate 

at the Fall Meet! Congratulations Dick! 

 

Two layouts were open for the afternoon tours.  

Steve Levinôs huge (2000 sq. feet) and impressive 

Northern Herzig Railroad (On30) was open as was 

Dick Senges inspiring HO scale Oil Creek 

Railroad! 

 

We provided a Modelerôs Corner at the Batavia 

Train Show on March 25
th
 that included a slide 

show of photos of several of our memberôs layouts.  

We will hold our annual Summer Picnic this year 

on July 29
th
 at the New York Museum of 

Transportation and the Rochester and Genesee 

Valley RR Museum in Rush, New York.  Our Fall 

Meet will be held at the Medina Railroad Museum 

on September 29, 2012.  More information can be 

found at: http://www.lakeshoresdivision.org/ 
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Ontario Northland Division  

Superintendent Trevor Ross 

 

The Sudbury Saturday Night Express was a great 

success!  Thanks to all who attended. See the 

summary article elsewhere in this issue of the 

Flimsy.  Upcoming events in and around the OND 

include the Muskoka Model Train Show August 11 

and 12, 2012 www.muskokamodelrailwayclub.com, 

and the Muskoka & Simcoe County Model Railroad 

Layout Tour www.model-railroad-

infoguy.com/muskoka-tour.html September 30, 

2012. 

 

If you have any questions, comments, or 

suggestions for the OND you can contact me at 

trevor@tjrcadd.com or (705) 983-9602. 
 

St. Lawrence Division  

Superintendent Ron Newby 

 

Well another season is in the books and what a 

season it was.  It started out with a trip to Montreal 

to visit some outstanding layouts, and ended with a 

trip to Pembroke. 

 

The Convention in Sudbury is behind us now and 

what a great convention it was.  There were great 

clinics, a trip to Valeôs operation, which I was told 

was very enjoyable and it you were a railfan, you 

were in heaven.  I know I took 32GB if pictures and 

video.  The modeling contest was big this year with 

a lot of interesting items to look at.  A number of 

our members won awards at the convention so we 

were well represented among the winners.  Iôm 

already looking forward to the next convention. 

 

As stated earlier, we finished the season with a trip 

to Pembroke where we met in a church at the 

Champlain Trail Museum where we sat on pews.  

We got to see two great clinics, the first being 

ñLED Lighting in Buildingsò by Gilbert LaCroix 

and the second being a ñCanadian Pacific Slide 

Showò by Steve Handke.  After a lunch break it was 

off to see two great area layouts. 

 

We are already planning for next season and we are 

hoping that next season will be as exciting as the 

last one. 

 

If you are in the area come visit us as our doors are 

always open.  If you would like to know our 

schedule it can be found at http://www.sld-nmra.ca  

Hope to see you soon. 

 

Till  next time, may your train stay on the track and 

may you never run out of rail. 

 

Southern Tier Division  

Robert Hamilton   

 

Western Ontario Division 

Superintendent John Moseley 
 

 

 

Niagara Frontier Region Officer Reports 
 

Achievement Program Chairman 

Peter Nesbitt 

 

Iôm pleased to advise of the following Achievement 

Programme activity since my last report. 

 

Achievement Certificates: 

 

Richard Senges  Civil  

Richard Senges  MMR 

Ronald Colpitts  Author 

 

Congratulations to both of you for your fine 

accomplishments! Itôs always nice to have another 

MMR in the region. 

 

At the region convention in Sudbury I was pleased 

to recognize the 14 people that had earned a total of 

27 Achievement Certificates and three MMRs since 

our last convention as well as the seven people that 

earned their Golden Spike award. 
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At the model contest a total of nine merit awards 

were earned. 

 

Graham MacDonald ï passenger car 

Eric Roth ï coaling tower 

Ron Newby ï Silver Plume store 

John Brown ï Thurmond freight house 

Bruce Leckie ï work motor  

Al Crisp ï road repair car 

John Brown ï Port Maitland dock 

Al Crisp ï CPR truck car 402413 

Ed Haydon ï D&RGW water car 

 

A few of us had the pleasure of doing some judging 

at Albert Melansonôs. Iôm pleased to report that he 

earned merit awards on a total of six structures. 

 

It was a joy to see all these fine models in both the 

contest room and Albertôs basement. 

Congratulations to all! 

 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank all 

those who were judges in the contest room and in 

Albertôs basement. These people all gave up 

convention time to do this and their efforts are 

appreciated. 

 

Keith Lebold 

Historian  

 

I would like to thank the usual submitters for 

sending me their newsletters for the NFR Archives.  

Thank you also to Richard Hatton for sending a 

copy of the EOM zip file for the archives.  

 

I have not received the Minutes of any meetings or 

conference calls that have taken place over the last 

couple years. If anyone has a copy of any, I would 

appreciate receiving them via e-mail so they can be 

added to the archives for the reference of future 

executive and members.  

 

Hope everyone has a great summer, 

 

 

NMRA Canada Report 

Clark Kooning, MMR  

NMRA Canada President  

After almost 8 years of service our Registrar and 

Office manager is retiring. I cannot thank Don 

Hillman enough for what he did to create the 

NMRA Canada home office and all the work he did 

in getting things off the ground in only a few 

months. Don, a big thank-you from me personally, 

and all members across Canada for your herculean 

effort on our behalf. 

So whatôs next? Well we are in the process of 

moving the NMRA Canada home office and 

training our new staff member é it still is a 

volunteer position, but there is lots of work to be 

done before the office is totally moved and all the 

elements are in place for her to take over.  Please be 

patient with this and we welcome PJ Dawson to the 

NMRA Canada position of Registrar and Office 

manager. The new NMRA Canada home office 

address is now; 

NMRA Canada 

6975 Meadowvale Town Center Circle 

Suite 405 

Mississauga, Ont. Can. 

 L5N 2V7 

We hope to have this all up and running by the end 

of June. 

Regards 
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A variety of Clinics were 

presented at the Sudbury 

Convention ranging from basic 

coverage of materials and 

tools, research and archive 

methods and prototype to 

model sessions.  

 

Sudbury Saturday Night Express 

2012 NFR Convention Summary 
By Trevor Ross 

Continued from page 1 
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The Contest Room was open 

Saturday morning as well, and 

saw many models entered into 

the various contest categories. 

A full lis t of the categories can 

be found in the Convention 

Handbook located on the 

website. There were many 

interesting models to view, 

admire the craftsmanship, and 

pickup a few ideas for models 

of our own. In addition, the 

Achievement Program judges 

visited a local layout to judge 

items for Merit Award 

qualifications. 

 

Saturday afternoon kicked off 

the home layout tours. There 

were a total of 11 home layout 

locations to visit including layouts in all scales: G, O, On30, HO, N, Z, Lego. Thanks to all the layout owners 

who opened their homes to the attendees for the convention. 

 

Saturday afternoon also included the Vale 

Tour for those who signed up for this extra 

fare event. The City of Greater Sudbury 

donated the use of a transit bus for the tour, 

and our driver for the day was great. For most 

employees at Vale, the high point of the day 

was seeing a transit bus driving around Vale 

property. Many photos were shot of the bus at 

all the locations. The tour started with an 

information session at the Transportation 

Department office, where John (one of our 

guides for the day) gave the attendees an 

overview presentation of the rail activities at 

Vale. After the presentation everyone donned 

their safety gear and boarded the bus for the 

Slag Dumps. The timing was perfect, and the 

group watched as the slag train approached the 

dump, stopped, and then proceeded to dump 

molten red slag down the slope. You could 

hear the liquid crackle as it cooled and could 

feel the heat all the way across the valley! 

 


